MARCH 10, 2010

     A regular meeting of the Madrid Town Board was called to order at 6:30 pm in the Town Office.

     Members present: Joseph Finnegan, Tony Cooper, David Fisher, Tim Thisse, Kevin Finnegan, Bill Barkly, Jr. – Highway Supt. and Judy Hargrave – Town Clerk.

     Also present: Lloyd Grandy II, Jeff Gilson, Tammy Hawkins, Tim Lucas, John Moulton, Mike, Sherry Delosh and Kim Bisonette.

     Public Comment: Tim Lucas spoke on behalf of the Planning Board about addressing the junkyards operating without a valid permit. Jeff Gilson will send letters to the people involved regarding their noncompliance of the junkyard law. Tim also stated that they need to apply ninety days prior to the expiration of their current permits. 

     John Moulton brought in a drawing of a possible solution to the no parking zone in front of the Hometown Café. John said that the handicap parking space on Church Street is not wide enough and he would like to see two handicap parking places in front of the café. John also suggested that the Town Board request a four way stop at the intersection in the center of town.

     The Board received a copy of the monthly report.

     The Board reviewed the monthly bills. David Fisher made a motion, second by Tim Thisse to pay the monthly bills. General #61-98 in the amount of $18,804.57, Highway #34-48 in the amount of $7,627.87, Water #22-26 in the amount of $1,149.62, Sewer #9-11 in the amount of $2,681.32, Light District #3 in the amount of $1,242.56.  All were in favor.

     Communications: Aaron Jarvis sent an email stating that the DEC approval for the sewer project should be coming in the near future.

     St. Lawrence County sent a letter reminding everyone of the importance of a complete and accurate count in the 2010 census. The Supervisor has asked the Planning Board to take the lead in encouraging everyone to report as required.

     Dede Scozzafava sent a letter acknowledging the receipt of the resolution to oppose the closing of the Ogdensburg Correctional Facility.

     The New York State Office of General Services sent an application for the acquisition of federal surplus property; the Supervisor filled out the application and mailed it back.

     A letter was received from the NYS Retirement System describing the new regulations that require the Town Board to pass a resolution setting standard workday hours for various positions, it also requires the employees to keep track of their hours for a three month period.

     A letter was received from Kevin Cosgrove on behalf of Selective Insurance stating they are denying the claim from Raymond Castaldo. The highway department will help Ray with some of the yard work and topsoil.

     There will be a North Country Technology Symposium on May 19, 2010.

     A letter was received from the St. Lawrence County Treasurer’s Office asking the board to set the second notice fee for this year. 

     David Fisher made a motion, second by Kevin Finnegan to set the second notice fee for unpaid taxes at $2.00 per parcel. All were in favor.

     A letter was received from St. Lawrence County Treasurer’s Office regarding enumerating the associated costs and liabilities of the SLC Workmen’s Compensation Fund as of December 31, 2009. The Supervisor sent Ray Wilson of Rose & Kiernan a copy of this information to assist him in developing a quote through their insurance companies and a cost analysis for opting out of the SLC Self Insurance Workmen’s Compensation Insurance pool.

     The Town received a check for $4,570.48 from the NYS Office of Real Property Services for the 2009 re-evaluation.

     Bill Barkley, Jr.: Three quotes were received for the loss of phase protection for the water plant. CD Electric’s quote was $775.00, McGregor’s quote was $1,395.00 and David Tharrett’s quote was $475.00. Tim Thisse made a motion, second by Kevin Finnegan to accept the low bid of $475.00 from David Tharrett for the loss of phase protection. All were in favor.

     The Highway department is still working on the inventory list.

     Copies of a sample intermuncipal agreement have been handed out to the board members for them to review.

     Bill reported that the County Highway Department is no longer staffing the facility full time behind the Town Office Building.

     Installation of a new water service to the Town Office building was discussed; the approximate cost of this would be $3,300.00. David Fisher made a motion, second by Tony Cooper to have the new water serviced installed. All were in favor.

     Tim Thisse made a resolution, second by Tony Cooper authorizing the Highway Superintendent to post signs on the Town highways establishing weight limits for vehicles traveling thereon.

     Whereas all town boards, including the Town Board of Madrid, have the power and authority to regulate highways outside of villages in any such town but not including state highways maintained by the state within its borders pursuant to New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law 1660; and

      Whereas the specific powers of the town board under New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law 1660(12) includes the power to prohibit, restrict or regulate the operation of vehicles on any controlled-access highway or the use of any controlled-access highway by any vehicle, device moved by human power or pedestrian, and;

     Whereas, the Town Board of Madrid wishes to limit the weight of vehicles operating on town highways within the borders of the Town of Madrid

     Now therefore be it resolved that the Highway Superintendent of the Town of Madrid is hereby authorized to place such signs, as he deems necessary and appropriate restricting the weight limits of vehicles operating upon the highways within the Town of Madrid. All were in favor. This resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption.

     The board discussed the no parking zone in front of the Hometown Café. David Fisher made a motion, second by Tim Thisse to make a request to the County to put back up the NO PARKING sign fifty feet from the intersection in front of the Hometown Café. All were in favor.

     The Supervisor will send a letter to the County and State highway departments asking them to review the intersection by the Hometown Café and ask them to consider a four way stop at this location.

     Jeff Gilson reported that he had one building permit application and it needs to go before the planning board. The Supervisor mentioned that the junk at the old Watson garage needs to be cleaned up and the building needs to be secured. There was a complaint about the property owned by Clark Porter, located adjacent to the Community Bank on Bridge Street that there is a  lot of garbage around it that needs to be taken care of and that Linda Armstrong’s property needs to be cleaned up again. Jeff will look into these problems.

     Old Business: Kim Bisonette reported that there is no provision in the Real Property Tax Law that would allow the golf course to apply for an exemption from real property taxes.

     There will be a special meeting of the Town Board on March 18, 2010 at 6:30 pm to review the employee handbook.

     The water and sewer committee presented a new rate for water and sewer usage.

     Water Usage Rates:

     Table                                Minimum                         Maximum                     Charge/thousand gallons

                                                                                                                            Current       Proposed

     Water (No. 1)                       0                                     2,000                             $10.50*       $11.55  *

                                                2,001                              7,000                             $ 2.80         $ 3.08

                                                7,001                             12,000                            $ 1.40         $ 1.54

                                              12,001                             22,000                            $ 0.70         $ 0.77

                                              22,001                             Infinity                             $ 0.50         $ 0.55

     Notes: * This is the minimum charge amount for water service accessibility

                   All rates shown are adjusted by (+10%) from the current rates

     We are also proposing raising the hydrant rental charged to the Fire District by 15% from $2,500.00 annually to $2,875.00 annually. This is due to increased costs of replacement hydrants, materials and labor.

     Sewer Rates:

     Table                            Minimum                          Maximum                      Charge/thousand gallons

                                                                                                                          Current       Proposed

     Sewer (No. 2)                 0                                      2,000                               $11.56*       $12.72*       

                                          2001                                7,000                               $ 3.08          $ 3.39

                                          7,001                             12,000                               $ 1.54          $ 1.69

                                        12,001                             22,000                               $ 0.77          $ 0.85

                                        22,001                             Infinity                                $ 0.55          $ 0.61

     Notes: * This is the minimum charge amount for sewer service accessibility

                   All rates shown are adjusted by (+10%) from current rates

     Tony Cooper made a motion, second by David Fisher to have a public hearing on amending the water ordinance as described above and to amend the sewer ordinance also as described above on April 14, 2010 at 6:00 pm in the Madrid Town Office. All were in favor.

     Allison Barkley and Rob McGreevy are still working on a cost proposal for a local area network.

     Paul Hetzler has done a tree survey of the park and also at the library but has not compiled the report yet.

     The Board discussed a real property tax exemption for capital improvements to residential property. Kevin Finnegan made a motion, second by Tony Cooper to have a public hearing on April 14, 2010 at 6:15 pm in the Town Office on adopting a local law that allows a real property tax exemption for capital improvements to residential property. All were in favor.

     Lloyd Grandy II reported that there was a taxation lien of $43,372.81 against the Miller Market property plus back taxes and there could be other liens as well.

     New Business: The Supervisor reported that there is a CD due in the highway bridges account for $22,401.04 that is due for renewal at the end of March. The interest rate would only be 0.55% so he would like to move it to a simple savings account. Tim Thisse made a motion, second by Tony Cooper to close the CD and move the money to a simple savings account. All were in favor.

     The Board discussed establishing a stale check policy. David Fisher made a motion, second by Tim Thisse to adopt a stale check policy that states that after a check remains unprocessed for a six-month period it will be declared stale and payment will be stopped. A letter will then be sent to the holder stating that the check has been declared stale and payment has been stopped. If the holder wishes to be paid they will have to resubmit a voucher with proof of services rendered or goods delivered. All were in favor.

     Tony Cooper made a motion, second by Kevin Finnegan to approve the minutes of the previous meeting. All were in favor.

     Meeting was adjourned at 8:35 pm.

___________________________________

Judy Hargrave, Town Clerk

